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Haytor View Community Primary School & Nursery

Assessment Policy 2022 - 23 [V3] 
Learning together - enjoying success - aiming high - celebrating difference – enriching community
RATIONALE

Assessment is an integral and vital part of teaching and learning as it informs planning and individual next steps. Assessment for learning strategies are embedded in our practice. Regular summative assessments are carried out to establish level of attainment, which also inform future planning. 

Teachers use assessment information to track progress of individuals and groups of pupils and middle and senior leaders use it to monitor outcomes and the implementation and impact of the curriculum. 

Regular feedback is given to pupils about their learning, which helps them to understand how to be successful, recognise what they have achieved and know what they need to do to improve further.  

Reporting to parents in meetings and written reports give clear, accurate and measurable information on children’s progress.
POLICY AIMS

This policy aims to:

· Provide clear guidelines on our approach to formative and summative assessment

· Establish a consistent and coherent approach to recording summative assessment outcomes and reporting to parents

· Clearly set out how and when assessment practice will be undertaken

· To monitor and evaluate the progress that pupils make in all areas of learning. 

· To guide future planning, teaching and curriculum development . 

· To provide information for target setting for individuals and groups and to enable planning of interventions. 
PRINCIPLES

Assessment is an integral part of teaching and learning. It is a continual process and is incorporated systematically into our teaching strategies with the aim of promoting progress for all pupils. Our aim is to ensure high quality teaching is supported and informed by our assessment processes, allowing teachers to respond accurately to the learning needs of every pupil, including those with SEND. Pupils have an active role in their own assessment, identifying their own learning needs and how they could improve their work. They are continually encouraged to be reflective and have a good understanding of their own strengths and how they can develop their learning further. All of our assessment practices have a clear purpose and are done without adding unnecessarily to teachers’ workload.
Core principles of assessment practice:

· All forms of assessment should be used to improve teaching and learning. 

· It should be simple to use and understand. 

· Testing should be rigorous and reliable 

· Assessment should be underpinned by a knowledge of the curriculum.  

· Assessment should inform planning and delivery of the curriculum 

· Assessment should help a child to recognise the next steps in their learning. 

· It should not provide unnecessary paperwork that does not contribute to teaching and learning 

· It should provide reliable information to parents about how their child is doing
· It enables our children to demonstrate what they know, understand and can do in their work; 
· It contributes towards accountability data. 

APPROACHES TO ASSESSMENT

We see assessment as an integral part of teaching and learning, and it is inextricably linked to our curriculum. 

We use 3 broad overarching forms of assessment: 

1. day-to-day in-school formative assessment, 

2. in school summative assessment

3. nationally standardised summative assessment. 

In-school formative assessment 

Formative assessment is the most crucial type of assessment as it informs the next steps in teaching and learning, it provides an opportunity to find out which children are reaching expected progress and those exceeding or falling behind. This information should be used to ensure that any children who are falling behind are helped to catch up. We believe that teachers know their children better than anyone and are the most accurate judges of their children’s progress. We use a range of information to inform teachers’ formative assessments. Children’s books show progress through children’s work, marking / feedback and target setting. 

Effective in-school formative assessment enables:

· Teachers to identify how children are performing on a continuing basis and to use this information to provide appropriate support or extension, evaluate teaching and plan future lessons

· Children to measure their knowledge and understanding against learning objectives, and identify areas in which they need to improve

· Parents to gain a broad picture of where their child’s strengths and weaknesses lie, and what they need to do to improve

· Teachers to inform the planning process

· Teachers to frame discussions with the children about their learning

· Teachers to identify how children are progressing in their learning, providing appropriate support or challenge

Strategies used will vary according to the subject and learning objective taught – these include: 

· Use of rich question and answer sessions to evaluate pupil understanding and identify gaps or misconceptions. 

· Use of whiteboards, flip charts and number fans to get instant feedback of understanding. 

· Mini-plenaries to determine understanding at regular intervals. 

· Short re-cap quizzes or recall of facts. 

· Focusing on the wrong answers (which can be used to explore concepts in greater depth and to identify and address any misconceptions). 

· Observational assessment. 

· Scanning work for pupil attainment and progress. 

· Self (or peer) assessment at the end of every lesson based on individual learning objectives and the ‘Success Criteria’. 

· 1:1 or group discussions with pupils. 

· Next step marking and feedback 

Formative assessment is an integral part of every lesson in our school. We use various retrieval methods to recap on prior learning and ascertain through formative assessment what children can remember from previous teaching. This may be in the form of mini quizzes, ‘show me what you know about…’, quick fire questions answered on whiteboards or analysing/connecting images.

Although retrieval practice is a form of teaching rather than formative assessment, at its core it can be a useful indicator as to concepts that are not embedded into children’s long-term memory. Throughout lessons formative assessment is continuous, its key focus is on ensuring all children are active participants in the learning in order for teaching staff to check whether everyone has understood the key teaching points rather than using methods such as hands up which only involves gaining feedback from one child. 

To do this we use a range of approaches including mini whiteboards for children to record their answers/ideas/opinions on which they all then hold up for the teacher to see. Any gaps or misconceptions seen can then be acted upon via providing immediate feedback or by making a note to inform same day intervention if a misconception requires more time and explanation. 

Any large group or whole class gaps/misconceptions will change the structure of following lessons in the sequence to allow for these to be addressed. Children are aware of their role in this process and know they are required to contribute and answer all questions asked of them so the teacher can see who needs further explanation/support/clarification with the concept in hand.
The National Curriculum and the Programmes of Study provide the foundation of our formative assessment framework, we have developed a set of medium term planning documents for each of the subjects which details expected outcomes. These documents also provide the basis for all teacher assessments of children, providing clear broken down statements of yearly expectations. The medium term planning references prior learning and sequences, children not accessing their year group learning can therefore be assessed according to their actual ability by tracking back through the document to previous year group expectations. All progression documents are also organised by strand so that teachers can also see strengths and areas of development for different areas within a subject. 
Assessment in the foundation subjects takes account of all aspects of pupils’ learning and achievement. This includes, what pupils know in terms of knowledge, but also what skills they acquire specific to that subject discipline. Teachers assess progress in the foundation subjects through a variety of means and use different kinds of evidence to support this. To assess their knowledge teachers listen to pupils talking about the subject and read what they write in books, they consider both the quality of the products/art works/movement that pupils make. The evidence for assessment occurs in different forms and at different times through the course of a unit of work and so assessment is spread out over time as follows: 
· Verbal Evidence: Class discussion activities. In-class pupil feedback with class teacher. Pupil interviews with the leadership team. Pupil progress meetings.

· Written Evidence: Children’s work. Formally recorded annual assessments. Subject leader / partner work scrutiny.
· Observational Evidence: Classroom observations by the teacher. Learning walks by subject leaders and Governors, curriculum displays within settings.

In-school summative assessment 

Effective in-school summative assessment enables:

· School leaders to monitor the performance of pupil cohorts, identify where interventions may be required, and work with teachers to ensure pupils are supported to achieve sufficient progress and attainment

· Teachers to evaluate learning at the end of a unit or period and the impact of their own teaching

· Children to understand how well they have learned and understood a topic or course of work taught over a period of time. It should be used to provide feedback on how they can improve

· Parents to stay informed about the achievement, progress and wider outcomes of their child across a period
· Leaders to monitor the performance of pupil cohorts, identify where interventions may be required and work with teachers to ensure pupils are supported to achieve sufficient progress and attainment
Summative assessment takes the following forms:

· Phonic assessment in Years R to 2, in line with Monster Phonics assessment weeks;

· Start of sequence elicitation tasks in English to inform of starting points;

· Start of sequence elicitation tasks in Maths to inform of starting points;

· End of sequence writing task to inform of any end points which have not been learned/retained by children and need further teaching

· Years 2 to 6 NFER / YARC Reading Tests;
We use the NFER standardised tests in reading, we have selected an age standardised score to report our data. The results of the tests will be reported as an age standardised score, with 100 being the national average. Children falling within the range 100  to 115 will be deemed to be working at national standard. Children falling below the 99 mark will be deemed to be working towards a national standard and children falling above the 115 mark will be deemed to be working at greater depth.  Scores below 80 and above 130 will be considered exceptional (as set out by the NFER), so these scores will be a way of identifying children falling significantly below or performing well above national expectations.  

The shared language of assessment in our school will be ‘Age Related Expectations’ (ARE), ‘Working towards National Standard (WTS) and ‘Working at Greater Depth’ (GDS), children ‘working Below Age Related’ (BAR) and children ‘significantly below age related expectations’ (SB).  

HAYTOR VIEW INTERNAL TRACKING

These documents show termly progress towards the NC learning objectives for Reading, Writing and Maths for each child. It also summarises the percentage of children meeting the expected or National Standard and progress is measured using the internal tracking descriptors relating to age related expectations:

· Modelled independence – links to Working Below Age Related Expectations above
· Scaffolded independence – links to Working Towards National Standard above
· Applied independence – links to Age Related Expectations above
· Creative independence – links to Working at Greater Depth above
The documents also provide key ‘pupil profile’ information for each child. This information relates to children’s previous attainment at key points, FSM, EAL and vulnerable status, together with future expected outcomes for children provided by the school’s partnership with FFT Aspire. The documents also enable annual targets to be set by teachers for children’s end of year attainment, providing effective and informed benchmarks to be set for children’s progress. 

The development and use of this approach to internal tracking is detailed within the school’s Core Offer which was first published in 2016 in response to the Report on Assessment without Levels (Sept 2015). The Core Offer is detailed on the school’s website and continues to inform our approach to provision and assessment. 
Nationally standardised summative assessment 

Nationally standardised summative assessment enables:

· School leaders to monitor the performance of cohorts, identify where interventions may be required, and work with teachers to ensure pupils are supported to achieve sufficient progress and attainment

· Teachers to understand national expectations and assess their own performance in the broader national context

· Children and parents to understand how pupils are performing in comparison to pupils nationally 

Nationally standardised summative assessments include:

· Early Years Foundation Stage (EYFS) profile at the end of reception

· Phonics screening check in year 1

· National Curriculum tests and teacher assessments at the end of Key Stage 1(KS1) in year 2 and Key Stage 2 (KS2) in year 6
Early Years Foundation Stage Profile 

Children are assessed in the Reception class where staff will add information to an assessment profile for each individual. The teachers make formative assessments throughout the year, based on information they gather from learning journals, wait, watch and wonder books, whole class, small group and individual learning. Insights and progress are shared with families across the year. 
At end of a child’s reception year a summative assessment is made in relation to Prime and Specific Learning Goals with levels of attainment contributing towards the achievement of a ‘Good Level of Development’.  These end of year assessments  are moderated regularly by the Local Authority either directly through school visits, or via consultation at shared events (see below). Outcomes are reported to parents in accordance with statutory guidance.
Year One Phonic Screening Check 

All children in Year 1 will participate in a Phonic Screening Check.  This assessment will be administered by the Year 1 teacher.  Results are shared with families at the end of the year in accordance with statutory guidance.
Year Two Phonic Screening Check 

Those children who did not achieve the Phonic Screening Check at the end of Year 1 will retake the check in Year 2 at the same time as the Year 1 Phonic Screening Check. The Year 2 teacher will administer the screening and, again, families are informed of results at the end of the year in accordance with statutory guidance. 
Multiplication Tables Check 
The Year 4 multiplication tables check is administered as per Government guidelines and by the Year 4 teacher. 

Key Stage 1 and 2 National Curriculum Tests – ‘SATs’
Key Stage 1 National Curriculum Tests are used at the end of Year 2 to support the end of key stage summative teacher assessments provide in reading, writing and maths. A science summative teacher assessment is provided without the support of standardised testing. With assessments moderated regularly by the Local Authority either directly through school visits, or via consultation at shared events (see below), outcomes are reported to parents in accordance with statutory guidance. 

Key Stage 2 National Curriculum Tests are used in reading, maths and grammar, punctuation and spelling (GPS) to provide formal summative assessments of attainment levels. Outcomes of these tests are shared with parents in accordance with statutory guidance. 

At the end of Key Stage 2, teachers provide teacher assessments in writing and science that supplement the outcomes from testing. Writing assessments are moderated by periodic visits from the Local Authority or through shared events led by them (see below). Teacher assessments are also provided in other subject areas where children are performing below the level of the KS2 National Curriculum Tests. All teacher assessments are shared with parents in accordance with statutory guidance. 
MODERATION
The process of moderation is an essential part of the assessment system. Teachers are involved in moderation of EYFS, English and Maths in the following ways: 

· With colleagues in school during Key Stage and staff meetings 

· With peers from the learning community 

· By attending optional LA sessions with other schools 

· By attending statutory LA sessions 

· By the LA coming in for moderation 

MONITORING AND TRACKING OF DISADVANTAGED CHILDREN
Each term, teachers meet with their Phase Leader, to consider the progress of individual children identified as disadvantaged / vulnerable within their class. A record of this discussion is made detailing progress seen, reflections upon successes and shortcomings, along with next steps in providing support for individual children moving forward. As part of this review, children’s emotional, social and educational progress is discussed, however the key focus of children’s progress in reading, writing and numeracy is maintained. If a child is of concern or is making slow progress they are carefully monitored, sometimes diagnostic tests are used to develop a more in-depth picture or alternative interventions provided. As part of the school’s transition process assessment and tracking information for individual children is shared with receiving teachers along with any relevant anecdotal or personalised information relating to learning, wellbeing and involvement. 
REPORTING TO PARENTS / CARERS

Parents are encouraged to be active participants in their child’s learning. We aim to provide an open door policy whereby parents can seek advice or support from any member of staff. We seek to communicate well through newsletters, homework tasks, reading journals, reports, open days, parental workshops and the website. Parents have regular opportunities to discuss their child’s progress with teachers. 

Assessments are communicated to parents / carers, as part of the annual report to parents where they are informed where their child is working at in relation to age related expectations, detailing whether children are working below, at or above the expected standard for their year group for reading, writing and maths. 

These assessments are also discussed verbally at parents’ consultations in the Autumn and Summer terms. 

At the end of FS, KS1 and KS2 the following will be included in the annual report:

The outcome of the EYFS assessments, Year 1 Phonics Screening. The results of any National Curriculum tests taken, including the pupil’s scaled score, and whether or not they met the ‘expected standard’ (KS2: required, KS1: if parents request) 
INCLUSION

The principles of this assessment policy apply to all children, including those with special educational needs or disabilities. Assessment will be used diagnostically to contribute to the early and accurate identification of children’s special educational needs and any requirements for support and intervention. We will use meaningful ways of measuring all aspects of progress, including communication, social skills, physical development, resilience and independence. We will have the same high expectations of all children. However, this should account for the amount of effort the children puts in as well as the outcomes achieved. For children working below the national expected level of attainment, our assessment arrangements will consider progress relative to children’s starting points, and take this into account alongside the nature of children’s learning difficulties.

ROLES AND RESPONSBILITIES
Leaders are responsible for: 
· Ensuring that the policy is adhered to

· Monitoring standards in core and foundation subjects

· Analysing pupil progress and attainment, including individual children and specific groups

· Prioritising key actions to address underachievement

· Reporting to governors on all key aspects of children’s progress and attainment, including current standards and trends over previous years

· Making sure arrangements are in place so teachers can conduct assessment competently and confidently, including training and moderation opportunities

Teachers are responsible for:

· Following the assessment procedures outlined in this policy

· Being familiar with the standards for the subjects they teach

· Keeping up to date with developments in assessment practice 
MONITORING

Leaders will monitor the effectiveness of assessment practices across the school, through: lesson observations, moderation, book reviews, pupil consultation, feedback from staff and pupil progress meetings.
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